The regular meeting of the Green Township Board of Trustees held on October 12, 2015 was called to order at 5:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.
Roll Call:  Chairman Rosiello, present; Trustee Callos, present; Trustee Linnenberg, present; Fiscal Officer Straus, present.

Chairman Rosiello moved to approve the minutes for the regular meeting of September 28, 2015.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion.  All voted Aye.

Michael Hubert, an Oak Hills High School student, announced that he is working with Administrator Celarek to start a Student Police Academy at Oak Hills High School to inform students on safety both inside and outside of the school.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-A

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution accepting and approving the financial reports as submitted.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-B

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution setting public hearing on November 23, 2015 for purpose of considering the adoption of an amendment to resolution 94-0627-E.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-C

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution approving the first amendment to the Green Township Mercy Hospital West Joint Economic Development District III.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

Attorney Hyle stated that the amendment also requires participation by the City of Cheviot.  Cheviot will consider the matter within the next two weeks. The amendment is for the purpose of exempting the second floor of the connector building from the JEDD Tax.  There is a doctor’s office in that connector section which could not fit into the ambulatory building, which is exempt from the JEDD. Therefore, to keep that office consistent with all of the others in the ambulatory building this amendment is necessary. 

Mr. Goetzman provided a brief overview of the Lighting District renewal process in advance of Board action to renew district assessments. 

RESOLUTION #15-1012-D

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution to renew the Lighting District for Colonial.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-E

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution to renew the Lighting District for Maylee Place.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-F

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution renew the Lighting District for Michael Anthony.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-G

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution to renew the Lighting District for Leumas North.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-H

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution to renew the Lighting District for Sutters Mill.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-I

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution to renew the Lighting District for Breckenridge.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-J

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution to renew the Lighting District for Parkwalk.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-K

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution to renew the Lighting District for Hyacinth.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-L

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution to renew the Lighting District for North Glen II.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-M

The following properties were declared as nuisances.  The Township Attorney was directed to notify the owners of the properties listed below of this resolution:

1.
3655 Boomer Road (550-0073-0067), Motion made by Chairman Rosiello and seconded by Trustee Callos.  All voted Aye.

2.
3944 Ebenezer Road (550-0241-0039), Motion made by Chairman Rosiello and seconded by Trustee Callos.  All voted Aye.

3.
3407 Eyrich Road (550-0172-0178), Motion made by Chairman Rosiello and seconded by Trustee Callos.  All voted Aye.

4.
1557 Pasedena Avenue (550-0041-0441), Motion made by Chairman Rosiello and seconded by Trustee Callos.  All voted Aye.

5.
6860 Taylor Road (550-0300-0113), Motion made by Chairman Rosiello and seconded by Trustee Callos.  All voted Aye.

6.
5758 West Fork Road (550-0203-0008), Motion made by Chairman Rosiello and seconded by Trustee Callos.  All voted Aye.

The Ohio Department of Liquor Control has sent notice of application from:


a. 
Chipotle Mexican Grill of Colorado LLC, DBA Chipotle Mexican Grill 2702, 6440 Harrison Avenue, Cincinnati,  Ohio 45247.  The Police Chief had no objection.  The Trustees had no objection.

Administrator Celarek made the following announcements:

1. The Hamilton County Board of Zoning Appeals will hold a public hearing on October 14, 2015 at 1:00 p.m. in Room 805B, Hamilton County Administration Building, 138 East Court Street, to hear the following cases:

a.
Case Green #2015-10, Hudepohl Construction Company, Applicant and Archdiocese of Cincinnati, Owner, 3091 North Bend Road, for a Conditional Use Approval to remove the existing chain link fence on top of the retaining wall around the lower western parking lot and construct a 10.67 foot tall concrete masonry wall in its place for lacrosse usage in a “C” Residence District.

Development Director Goetzman gave an overview of the proposed project.  He stated that LaSalle High School Lacrosse Club is seeking permission to build an approximately 8 foot tall addition to an existing concrete wall located in the western parking lot of the school.  The wall is designed to provide a lacrosse practice area.  The proposed wall would extend a total of 14.5 ft. above the grade as it would be seen from adjacent residences.  That is more than 8 ft. taller than is permitted by the Zoning Resolution. Since the wall would not conform to the Zoning Resolution height standards, installation would require Conditional Use Approval. Mr. Goetzman noted that Conditional Uses are those uses having some special impact or uniqueness which require a careful review of their location, design, configuration and special impact to determine, against fixed standards, the desirability of permitting their establishment on any given site. 
One of the Conditional Use standards applicable in this case is the establishment of a landscape buffer.  The applicant had not provided information on meeting the required landscaping standards.  He also noted that potential noise issues associated with the use of the wall for Lacrosse practice might need to be addressed as well. Development Director Goetzman recommended that in the absence of detailed landscape plans and no information regarding the use of the wall and potential noise, the Trustees did not take a positon on this matter and recommended that additional information should be provided to the Hamilton County Board of Zoning Appeals.

The Board decided not to take a position on Case Green #2015-10.  

b.
Case Green #2015-11, Mike’s Car Wash, Doug Merritt, Professional Permits, Applicant and Mike’s No 43 LLC, 6289 Glenway Avenue, Owner, for a variance to allow a larger building mounted sign on the secondary elevation on an existing building in an “F” Light Industrial and “G” Heavy Industrial District.

Development Director Goetzman stated that this is a rebranding of the car wash.  The car wash is permitted one sign that was permitted by a previous Board of Zoning Appeals case.  The previous BZA case granted them permission to have a 26 ft. tall 150 sq. ft. freestanding sign with less than the required setback, the case also permitted them to have an approximately 64 +/- sq. ft. sign on the side of the building.  They are now asking for permission for a 100+ sq. ft. sign on the front of the building and then a 30 sq. ft. sign on the side formally containing the 64 sq. ft. sign.  Development Director Goetzman recommended that they be allowed to relocate the square footage of the previously approved building sign to the front 

Trustee Linnenberg commented on the need for building signage and that the existing sign was not illuminated during business hours. 

RESOLUTION #15-1012-N

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution recommending approval of Case Green #2015-11 to the Hamilton County Board of Zoning Appeals subject to the following conditions:  1. Relocate the previously approved sign square footage 64+/- sq. ft. to the front of the building; 2. Permit (allow) second 33+/- square foot sign (left) on the north elevation.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

c.
Case Green #2015-12, Holly A. and Nicholaus Scheper, Applicants and Owners, 1360 Colonial Drive, for approval to allow the construction of an accessory structure with less setback than required in the rear yard of an existing single-family house located in a “C” Residence District.

Development Director Goetzman stated that this case is regarding a large  garage that is permitted on the property due to the lot size, but the location of the garage fails to meet the minimum setbacks.  The applicant is proposing a 1,728 sq. ft. 36 x 48 structure on their property.  Development Director Goetzman stated that the applicant is permitted a garage that size, but it must be located 25 ft. from the property line.  This property is located at the corner of Cleves-Warsaw and Colonial Dr.  and sits far back from the roadway. The Zoning Resolution does permit a 1,032 sq. ft. garage at a maximum height of 14.5 ft. to be set back 3 ft. from the property line as of right.  The plan shows the proposed garage at 1,728 sq. ft. with a 5 ft. setback adjacent to the house at 1368 Colonial Drive and a 22 ft. setback from the property line of the house that is on Cleves-Warsaw.  If it were to be 25 ft. from each property line it would be a conforming garage and could be constructed.  An alternative conforming 1,032 sq. ft. garage could be moved closer to the property line.  

The applicant, Nicholas Scheper, stated that there are bushes that will cover over half of the building from the face and that the elevation is designed to match the house.  

The Board recommended that Mr. Scheper take updated drawings back to his neighbors for review.  

Development Director Goetzman recommended that the Trustees not take a positon on this matter and give Mr. Scheper an opportunity to adequately present his case to the Hamilton County Board of Zoning Appeals.

The Board decided not to take a position on Case Green #2015-12.  

2.
The Hamilton County Rural Zoning Commission will hold a public hearing on October 15, 2015 at 1:00 p.m. at the Hamilton County Administration Building, 138 East Court Street, Room 805B, to hear the following case: 
a.
Case Green #2009-06, Brett Oberholzer, Champlin Architecture, Applicant and Mercy Hospital West, Owner, Mercy Hospital outlot, for approval of a Zoning Compliance Plan in an existing “OO” Planned Office District for a 48,000 sq. ft. three-story medical office building with 250 parking spaces and one access drive onto Mercy Health Boulevard.

Development Director Goetzman stated that this is the first freestanding building on the Mercy Hospital campus.  The Mercy Hospital campus is an approximately 70 acre campus that has additional outlots and additional development capacity.  Part of the zone change resolution placed 24 specific compliance conditions on the property that had to be met before any project could be built.  One of those conditions was that a final development plan would be brought back before both the community as well as the Hamilton County Zoning Commission before a Zoning Compliance Certificate would be issued.  The 23 other conditions also had to be reviewed.  Development Director Goetzman provided a written analysis of the conditions and written approval recommendations.  He stated that the applicable compliance conditions have been reviewed, noting that some of the conditions do not apply to every possible development scenario.  In this case the applicant is looking at the site on the northeast side of Mercy Health Blvd. and North Bend Road. The parcel available to develop will support approximately 50,000 sq. ft. of office space. The development footprint for the property will cover approximately two-thirds of the site.  The rest of that site will be left open.  The building is a two-story building that will have a three-story back or side.  The applicant has provided a general rendering of the building.  The applicant and architect were present.

Brett Oberholzer, Champlin Architecture, stated that they are the architect of record for Mercy West Hospital, and this additional building will be used for medical office space.  

Michael Kramer, President, Mercy West Hospital, stated that the hospital has been very successful and this additional medical office space will complement the hospital.  The anchor tenant will be Cincinnati Eye Institute, who currently has three offices located on the west side of the Cincinnati area.  They will be consolidating those three offices into this one location.  There will also be a surgery center for all of the ophthalmology work that Cincinnati Eye Institute currently does in Blue Ash.  There will also be endoscopy services, primary care services, and a few other outpatient ancillary services (i.e. sleep center, wound care).  

Trustee Linnenberg asked if 250 parking spaces will be enough to accommodate the building.  Mr. Kramer stated that 250 spaces is adequate to accommodate the building.

Trustee Callos stated that the expansion of services at that location is good news, and asked how many sq. ft. will be used for Cincinnati Eye Institute.  Mr. Kramer stated that CEI will have 14,000 sq. ft. for their offices and another 10,000 sq. ft. for the surgery center.

Chairman Rosiello asked when groundbreaking may occur.  Mr. Kramer stated that groundbreaking is projected to take place in the first quarter of 2016, with completion in the first quarter of 2017.

RESOLUTION #15-1012-O

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution recommending approval of Case Green #2009-06 to the Hamilton County Rural Zoning Commission subject to the following conditions and one variance:  1. That all conditions and requirements of the BCC Resolution for case Green 2009-06 shall remain in effect for the subject site; 2. That any future retail space shall occupy less than 10% of the net floor area of the office building in accordance with the BCC Resolution; 3. That a building height analysis in compliance with the requirements of the Zoning Resolution and the BCC Resolution shall be submitted as part of the Zoning Compliance Plan; 4. That building façade materials in compliance with the requirements of the BCC Resolution shall be submitted as part of the Zoning Compliance Plan; 5. That any dumpsters shall be screened on a minimum of three sides by a fence or wall from the view from public streets and any abutting property as required by the Zoning Resolution; and 6. That a landscape plan in compliance with the requirements of Sections 12-6, 147, and 14-8 of the Zoning Resolution and the BCC Resolution shall be submitted as part of the Zoning Compliance Plan.  Variance: Section 13-11.3 – That maximum 100 sq. ft. building signs shall be permitted on the façades facing both North Bend Road and Mercy Health Boulevard where a building sign is permitted on only one façade.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

Phil Holstrom, President of Oak Hills Kiwanis Club was present to recognize Green Township Public Services employee Keith Aker as the 2014 Employee of the Year for the Green Township Public Services Department.  Mr. Holstrom presented Keith Aker with a plaque.  Mr. Aker thanked the Board of Trustees and the Oak Hills Kiwanis for the recognition.  He also thanked Public Services Director, Joe Lambing, for nominating him for the award.  Mr. Aker also thanked his wife for her support.  

Public Services Director, Joe Lambing, stated that Keith Aker has worked for the Public Services Department for approximately 14 years, and is a front line snow plow driver, lead parks worker, and event volunteer.  Keith is also the Oak Hills High School Jr. Varsity Softball Coach, and for six years was the Chairman for the Relay for Life event that was held at Veterans Park.

Fiscal Officer, Tom Straus, reported that the Township received a payment of $20,519 in regards to a lawsuit that was settled against Cargill and Morton Salt for allegedly overbilling for salt from 2001 to 2010.  The suit was filed by the Ohio Attorney General’s Office.  Fiscal Officer Straus reported that so far this year the General Fund has received approximately $4.1 million dollars and expended approximately $3.4 million dollars.  Fiscal Officer Straus also reported that there is a proposal to set up a deferred compensation with a Roth feature in it.  That proposal would benefit the employees if passed. 

Township Attorney, Frank Hyle, stated that the Mercy Hospital outbuilding would be part of the Joint Economic Development District (JEDD).

Township Administrator, Kevin Celarek, reported that Police Officer Ken Poppe is going to retire from the Green Township Police Department.  Administrator Celarek thanked Officer Poppe for his 26+ years of service to the Township.  Administrator Celarek also reported that the Veterans Day Ceremony will be held on November 11, 2015 at 11:00 a.m. at the Veterans Plaza at Veterans Park. Administrator Celarek encouraged everyone to attend that event.

Director of Public Services, Joe Lambing, reported that the road rehabilitation projects for this year are back on schedule and he hopes that all of those will be completed by November.

Fire/EMS Chief, Doug Witsken, reported that the Fire Department is in the midst of another Emergency Preparedness exercise in the Township.  This exercise will be for the purpose of setting up the Green Township Senior Center as an Emergency Operations Center if the need should arise.

Trustee Callos stated that recently there was a house fire on West Fork Road.  Trustee Callos stated that the mutual response and shared services with Colerain Township were critical in responding to that emergency.

Police Chief, Bart West, reported that the Hamilton County Grand Jury returned an indictment against the individual responsible for robbing the UDF on Bridgetown Road in early September.  Chief West also reported that the individual was also responsible for robberies in a number of other places throughout the County.  Chief West also reported that the Police, Fire & EMS Expo went very well.

Trustee Callos thanked all the volunteers who participated in the Police, Fire & EMS Expo to make that event a success.

Chairman Rosiello asked residents to please call the Police Department if they see suspicious activity. 

Director of Development, Adam Goetzman, stated that he had nothing to report.

Trustee Callos read several thank you letters.

Trustee Linnenberg announced that on Thursday, October 22, 2015 from 6:00 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. the Metropolitan Sewer District (MSD) will be at the Nathanael Greene Lodge to discuss the Werk/Westbourne Enhanced High Rate Treatment Facility.  Trustee Linnenberg stated that this project is going to be much larger than first anticipated.  Trustee Linnenberg encouraged residents who live in the area, or along the creek, to attend that very important meeting.

Chairman Rosiello stated that on November 3, 2015 there will be issues that the residents of Green Township will be voting on.  One of those is Issue 3.  Chairman Rosiello stated that he will be voting against the marijuana issue, and encouraged residents to get out and vote.

The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Monday, October 26, 2015 at 5:30 p.m.

Chairman Rosiello moved to adjourn the meeting. Trustee Callos seconded the motion.  Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.  Meeting was adjourned at 6:29 p.m.

ATTEST:

